# Institut Scientifique de la Santé Publique

#### Section Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Dr W. Moens

#### Conseil de Biosécurité



## **REPORT: FIRST GENE THERAPY RELATED DEATH**

# J.C. Dumon, M. Sneyers et W. Moens

#### **CONTENTS**

Chapter I: The clinical case	2
Introduction	
Introduction	
Partial ornithine transcarbamylase deficiency	2
Clinical protocol	2
Clinical case	3
Regulatory aspect	4
Conclusion	4
References	
Information on the death	
« News » on the Internet	
Notices and publications of the RAC/FDA	7
Literature in appendix	7
Chapter II: Implications	8
Introduction	
Clinical case history	
Reactions of the investigators and the RAC members to the announcement of this death	9
FDA and RAC Actions	
Creation of the Public Health Subcommittee of the US Senate	12
Spontaneous stopping of gene therapy clinical trials	12
Ethical evaluation of gene therapy	13
Consequences in the USA	14
References	14
Internet references	14
'Paper' references	20

#### Chapter I: The clinical case

#### Introduction

#### Introduction

During the month of December, we read in the literature (3-5) and learned via the Internet (1-2) of the death of a patient following the injection of an adenoviral vector, within the framework of a gene therapy clinical trial being run at Pennsylvania University. The Service of Biosafety and Biotechnology (SBB) and the Biosafety Council are obliged to issue expert advice regarding the authorisation of new protocols or amendments to the clinical protocols for gene therapy using this type of vector. The SBB thus addressed a letter to the American Recombinant DNA Advisory Committee (RAC) requesting further information about this death. In the absence of a response from the RAC, and despite the intervention of the American Embassy in Brussels, the SBB managed to gather the information available. The present report is a summary of this information.

#### Partial ornithine transcarbamylase deficiency

The pathology treated during the trial was partial ornithine transcarbamylase (OTC) deficiency; this is an enzyme of the mitochondrial matrix intervening in the urea cycle. This genetic pathology is a result of a mutation of the OTC gene, which reduces the hepatic production activities of OTC of 80% to 90% in hemizygotes. This hepatic deficiency in OTC develops in early childhood and leads to an accumulation of ammonia in the blood and the brain, leading to fatal hyper ammoniacal encephalopathy when there is no treatment. An accumulation of glutamin in the blood and an abnormally high excretion of urinary orotic acid also accompany the pathology. The standard treatment for this pathology is the administration of L-Citrulline and a strict protein diet. In some cases, a liver transplant can be considered (27). It should be noted that these patients are particularly vulnerable to all nature of infections (17). Gene therapy has recently become a therapeutic approach.

#### **Clinical protocol**

The clinical trial concerned was a phase I trial. It was being carried out at the hospital of Pennsylvania University (General Clinical Research Center) and at the Children's National Medical Center; the principal investigator was Dr Mark L. Batshaw, co- investigators were the

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

27/06/2000 -P 2/20-

Drs James M. Wilson and Steven Raper. The Recombinant DNA Advisory Committee (RAC) had approved the trial on 4/12/95 under the reference ORDA 9512-139 (28) and ID UPSM-FDR001529. The clinical trial used an adenoviral vector deleted for the gene E1 of the adenovirus (transcription factor necessary for the replication of the adenovirus) and presenting a heat-sensitive mutation for the E2 gene. This vector expresses the human gene of OTC. Doses of 1X10<sup>8</sup> to 3X10<sup>9</sup> units of infectious particles/kg (2X10<sup>10</sup> to 6X10<sup>11</sup> viral particles/kg) were injected into one of the branches of the hepatic artery using a catheter. The particular criteria for including patients stipulated that the pathology be stable for at least one month, that the concentration of ammonia in the blood be lower than 70µM, and that the titre of anti-adenovirus neutralising antibodies be lower than 1280. It should be noted that among the exclusion criteria, it was recommended that patients do not have a viral hepatitis, AIDS or active tuberculosis (28).

#### Clinical case

Jesse Gelsinger, a patient aged 18, was the eighteenth patient who was voluntarily presented for inclusion in this clinical trial (14) under the reference OCT.019 (10). The patient received an injection of 3.8X10<sup>13</sup> viral particles (3X10<sup>9</sup> units of infectious particles/kg) on 13 September 1999 (4). Post-injection, the patient rapidly developed a fever of 40°C (13) together with tachycardia, nausea, vomiting, and muscular pain (13). A hepatic impairment occurred (10), associated with a disseminated intravascular coagulation, which was in the process of improving within 48 hours (11). Unfortunately, after two days, the patient went into a coma (9) and developed respiratory distress (ARDS) requiring artificial ventilation (13). In view of the seriousness of the clinical scenario, which was developing, and the fact that the brain was impaired, the clinicians decided to cease artificial ventilation (18). Death was certified 4 days after having received the injection. At the autopsy, infiltration and inflammation of the lungs were observed (18), as well as anoxia of the kidneys and of the brain, with the spleen and the liver also being affected (16). In the bone marrow, there was also an absence of erythrocyte precursor cells, as well as an abnormality in the maturation of the precursor leukocyte lines (10), which could be linked to a viral infection by a parvovirus type B19 (17). The post mortem investigation led by the investigators excluded human error (8), and the specific analysis of the vector lot administered to this patient did not reveal any particular anomaly (10). In conclusion, and according to Dr James Wilson, the patient died from events occurring subsequent to receiving the injection of the vector (8) which generated a violent immune response (7) and an exaggerated inflammatory response (11) altering several organs and leading to death (5).

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

27/06/2000 -P 3/20-

#### Regulatory aspect

As stipulated in the appendix M-VII-C of the Guidelines for research involving recombinant DNA molecules: May 1999 (24) published by the National Institute of Health (NIH) of the USA, the investigators of this clinical trial reported the death to the local Institutional Review Board, to the Institutional Biosafety Committee, to the NIH Office of Recombinant DNA Activities (ORDA) and to the Food and Drug Administration (FDA). On 10 October 1999, following the receipt of information about the death, the FDA decided to suspend two clinical trials initiated by Shering-Plough, using adenoviral vectors expressing the gene P53 for the treatment of cancer, injected either directly into the liver, or injected into a branch of the hepatic artery (6). On 5 November 1999, the Department of Health & Human Services of the RAC, reminded sponsors and the principal investigators involved in clinical trials of gene therapy, of their obligation to advise the Center for Biologics Evaluation Research (CBER), of the FDA, as well as the ORDA of the NIH of all serious side effects occurring during clinical trials (24). The RAC also organised a symposium to evaluate the safety problems linked to the use of adenovirus vectors (8 December 1999) (26). Following this symposium<sup>1</sup>, the RAC stated that any serious side effects should be reported within 15 days, whether or not these side effects result from the pathology treated or otherwise (19, 23), and the Department of Health & Human Services of the RAC demanded, in a letter dated 13 December 1999, addressed to the various institutions conducting clinical trials in gene therapy, that there be a review of side effects linked to any gene therapy clinical trial (25). What remains particularly controversial is the divergence between the wish of the RAC to distribute information on these side effects and the position of the biotechnology industries which, in the name of the principle of competitiveness, consider that this desire for information is not necessary and is inappropriate (20, 21).

#### Conclusion

From a clinical point of view, we can firstly discuss the opportuneness of such heavy use (catheterisation in the hepatic artery) of an adenoviral vector for transitory transgenic expression (2 to 4 weeks) in the case of a correction of a congenital enzyme deficiency: the use of this type of vector, of which the considerable inflammatory response is well known, appears to us to be more appropriate in the scenario of local anti-cancer therapy. Furthermore, if the immune reaction to this type of vector can be fatal, it is then important to treat only those patients who present an immunological status able to counteract, or if possible, to minimise the inflammatory effects. In addition, if, as is thought by Dr Wilson, the deleterious effect of the vector has been accentuated by a viral co-infection, it is imperative to verify the viral status of the patient before using a therapy vector and, where applicable, isolation precautions must be taken to protect the

27/06/2000 -P 4/20-

patient from any infection during the therapy. Finally, it appears to us to be urgent to review all deaths occurring during the course of gene therapy trials and, in particular, to verify if other patients have developed a clinical scenario similar to the clinical scenario developed by Jesse Gelsinger.

Finally, from the point of view of the regulatory aspect, faced with globalisation and an increased number of protocols for gene therapy, and because of the slowness of the publication process, it appears important to us that the distribution of information concerning the serious side effects of gene therapy clinical trials be organised in real time, and thus be useful for the authorities providing expert advice regarding safety and ethics.

#### References

#### Information on the death

- 1. Response to death in gene therapy trial Cindy Le Mons and Mindy Rosen National urea cycle disorders foundation September 29, 1999 http://www.nucdf.org/response.html
- 2. Fisrt gene therapy related death <a href="http://www.hemophilia.org/research/news/gtxdeath.html">http://www.hemophilia.org/research/news/gtxdeath.html</a>
- 3. Virus treatment questioned after gene therapy death. Sally Lehrman Nature vol 401 7 October 1999, 517-518.
- 4. Thérapie génique : faut-il arrêter après le premier décès d'un patient traité ? J. Mirenowicz, Médecine & Hygiène 57E année, 3 novembre 1999, p 2113.
- 5. Mémo. La recherche n°325 novembre 1999, p325.

#### « News » on the Internet

- 6. FDA suspends 2 gene therapy studies after Penn death Associated Press October 12, 1999
  <a href="http://www.bostonherald.com/bostonherald/heath/gene10121999.html">http://www.bostonherald.com/bostonherald/heath/gene10121999.html</a>
- 7. Death blamed on gene therapy
  December 2, 1999 Jennifer Brown
  <a href="http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/ap/1999/hl/gene">http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/ap/1999/hl/gene</a> therapy death 4html
- 8. Researchers say no error in gene therapy death-post December 2, 1999
  <a href="http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991202/sc/health-gene-2.html">http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991202/sc/health-gene-2.html</a>

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

27/06/2000 -P 5/20-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Unfortunately, the minutes are still not available.

9. Death not blamed on gene therapy
December 2, 1999
<a href="http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/ap/19991202/hl/gene">http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/ap/19991202/hl/gene</a> therapy\_death\_2.html

10. Penn researchers report: preliminary findings reported on the death of Jesse Gelsinger December 2, 1999

Source: University of Pennsylvania Health System http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991202/hl.wb 2.html

11. Penn researchers did not error in gene therapy death December 2, 1999

http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991202/hl/lwb\_2.html

12. Researchers say no error in gene therapy death
December 3, 1999
http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991203/sc/health\_gene\_6.html

13. Experts probe U.S. teen's death after gene therapy
Maggie Fox, Health and Science Correspondent
December 8, 1999

http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991208/sc/health\_genetherapy\_1.html

14. Man blames government in son's gene therapy death Maggie Fox, Health and Science Correspondent December 8, 1999

http://dailynews.vahoo.com/h/nm/19991208/sc/health\_genetherapy\_2.html

15. Gene therapy trial death raises question
December 9, 1999
http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991209/hl/wb 6.html

16. Death of teen causes dismay, finger-pointing
Maggie Fox, Health and Science Correspondent
December 9, 1999
<a href="http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991209/sc/health\_genetherapy\_4.html">http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991209/sc/health\_genetherapy\_4.html</a>

17. Scientists debate gene therapy death
Maggie Fox, Health and Science Correspondent
December 9, 1999
http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991209/sc/health\_genetherapy\_5.html

18. Gene therapy hearing starts
Paul Recer ap science writer
December 10, 1999
<a href="http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/ap//19991210/sc/gene\_therapy\_8.html">http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/ap//19991210/sc/gene\_therapy\_8.html</a>

19. Panel proposes gene therapy rules
Paul Recer ap science writer
December 10, 1999
http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/ap/19991210/sc/gene\_therapy\_10.html

Gene therapy death puzzles scientist, regulators
 Maggie Fox, Health and Science Correspondent
 December 10, 1999
 <a href="http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991210/sc/heatlh">http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991210/sc/heatlh</a> genetherapy 7.html

27/06/2000 -P 6/20-

- 21. Agencies, companies debates new gene therapy rules
  Maggie Fox, Health and Science Correspondent
  December 13, 1999
  <a href="http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991213/sc/health\_genetherapy\_11.html">http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991213/sc/health\_genetherapy\_11.html</a>
- 22. Patients keep faith despite gene therapy death
  Maggie Fox, Health and Science Correspondent
  December 13, 1999
  <a href="http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991213/sc/genetherapy\_patients\_5.html">http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991213/sc/genetherapy\_patients\_5.html</a>
- 23. Panel urges strict reporting of gene therapy trial complication December 13, 1999 http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/19991213/hl/dsc 12html

#### Notices and publications of the RAC/FDA

- 24. Serious Adverse Event Reporting Form, November 5, 1999, FDA Letter to IND Sponsors/Principal Investigators of Gene Transfer Clinical Trials Regarding Protocol Submission and Adverse Event Requirements in Adobe PDF.
- 25. Announcements/Important News, November 22, 1999, Letter from ORDA to All Institutions Conducting Human Gene Transfer Research Regarding Requirements for Reporting Serious Adverse Events
- 26. Announce meeting: National Institutes of Health Recombinant DNA Advisory Committee (RAC): Symposium and Meeting: December 8-10, 1999: Bethesda, Maryland. Agenda

#### Literature in appendix

- 27. Ornithine Transcarbamylase Deficiency? <a href="http://www.aim4health.com/family/otc.htm">http://www.aim4health.com/family/otc.htm</a>
- 28. Hum Gene Ther 1999 Sep 20; 10(14): 2419-37
  Recombinant adenovirus gene transfer in adults with partial ornithine transcarbamylase deficiency (OTCD).
  Batshaw ML, Wilson JM, Raper S, Yudkoff M, Robinson MB.

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

27/06/2000 -P 7/20-

### **Chapter II: Implications**

#### Introduction

Gene therapy is very particular in the history of medicine because it is supposedly the foundation of curative and prophylactic medicine with the goal of correcting the deregulated or defective genes in more than 2,000 cases of genetic diseases, viral infections or functional deficiencies.

Just like other forms of development in medicine, gene therapy comprises complex clinical, scientific and socio-economic elements, but also new ethical aspects.

The development of gene therapy also intervenes at a time when public demands for transparency have been established as an essential component of biotechnology development. Moreover, this report reflects that observation.

The announcement at the end of 1999 of the first death caused by the administration of a third generation adenoviral vector (Chapter I) generated intensive questioning. The purpose of this chapter is to analyse the reactions and implications of the enquiry held into this death.

#### Clinical case history

The phase I clinical trial at the origin of the death in question was carried out at the Clinical Research Center hospital of Pennsylvania University and at the Children's National Medical Center. The principal investigator was Dr Mark L. Batshaw, and the co-investigators were the Drs James M. Wilson and Steven Raper.

The protocol focused on treating young adults suffering from partial ornithine transcarbamylase (OTC) deficiency with an adenoviral vector coding for the human OTC gene by injecting it into one of the branches of the hepatic artery (see Chapter I).

The initialisation procedure of this clinical trial was complex and the initial protocol was subject to a great number of amendments (56).

Initially, the investigators had proposed to treat very young children with a serotype 5 adenoviral vector deleted for the E1 gene of the adenovirus (transcription factor necessary for the replication of the adenovirus) and of which the E2 gene carried a heat-sensitive mutation. The administration protocol stipulated the injection of the vector in one of the branches of the hepatic artery.

For ethical reasons, the control committee of Pennsylvania University refused that the trial be carried out on young children since it emotionally was impossible for the parents to give informed consent (49).

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

27/06/2000 -P 8/20-

In December 1995, this clinical trial was proposed to the RAC.

At the beginning, the RAC's scientific committee expressed the following criticisms: «Do we have the right to treat patients who are asymptomatic?» and «performing a hepatic catheterisation procedure is risky». The RAC therefore proposed to the investigators to inject the vector intravenously. When this amendment was definite, the RAC approved the clinical trial by 12 votes against one and 4 abstentions. When the project was approved by the RAC, it was submitted to the FDA.

The FDA emphasised that injecting an adenoviral vector by the systemic path risked contaminating germinal cells and, as a consequence, the FDA proposed to the investigators that they verify, by using a murine model, whether in fact there was any risk of vertical transmission of the vector.

In September 1998, J. Wilson published an article in the review «Human Gene Therapy» on the lack of vertical transmission of the vector (96).

Finally, the investigators proposed using a "third generation" adenoviral vector ( E1, E3 and E4) in an intra-hepatic injection.

This is the version of the protocol which was approved by the FDA (4, 11).

# Reactions of the investigators and the RAC members to the announcement of this death

The announcement of the death in the press immediately generated different reactions in the world of science concerned by the issue, i.e. investigators in American gene therapy.

The investigators (1-3) of the protocol concerned, in addition to Prof. F. Anderson of the University of Southern California, Los Angeles (11) and Prof. L. Market of the paediatrics department of Duke University Medical School (6), presented the death as a tragic but absolutely unforeseeable event, in the light of the phase I clinical trial or pre-clinical data available in the literature (11,17). The investigators then described the patient as a hero who had made a contribution to the advancement of clinical research (6).

In a less emotive tone, other scientists criticised several aspects of the protocol. Prof. R. Erickson of the University of Arizona questioned treating asymptomatic patients (4); Prof. T. Flotte of the University of Florida (19), Prof. M. Seashore of Yale University, like Prof. Erikson (5) expressed doubts regarding the use of an adenoviral vector in this type of pathology (short term expression of the therapeutic transgene necessitating consecutive injections, thus provoking an immune response inhibiting the anticipated curative effect (Chapter I and ref. 5, 22)). Whereas alternative vectors, which are both stable and non-immunogenic, exist and using them was not taken into consideration. Prof. J. Samulski also recalled that hepatic catheterisation was always a risky medical procedure and could be fatal (4). Finally, Prof. I. Verma of the Salk

27/06/2000 -P 9/20-

Institute, California, declared that quality criteria for adenoviral vectors were not sufficiently strict at the present time (Chapter I: ref. 3, 33).

#### **FDA and RAC Actions**

Still following the public information of the death, the FDA decided to suspend two clinical trials initiated by the company Shering-Plough, which were using adenoviral vectors injected either into the hepatic artery or directly into the liver (Chapter I and 9,10) although, according to Prof. S. Raper, this type of injection had been used successfully in various studies (6).

The RAC experts organised a meeting on 8 December 1999 to bring together the preclinical and clinical information to facilitate clarifying the causes of this death, and to evaluate safety problems linked to the use of adenoviral vectors (Chapter I). At this meeting, Prof. J Wilson related the circumstances of the patient's death (Chapter I). He then added that his team had observed an abnormally high seric concentration of interleukin 6² in the patient, following administration of the injection (20). Prof. Wilson also related that at the autopsy, the adenoviral vector and the transgene were found by PCR in all the patient's organs (including the testicles). Prof. Wilson concluded that adenoviral vectors must not be used systemically, nor intrahepatically, which did Prof. S. Woo, President of the American Society of Gene Therapy (11), confirm.

Yet the pre-clinical and clinical trial data raised many questions within the RAC.

The RAC reproached the investigators for having included this patient when his ammonia seric level was too high (21, 23, 24, 31) and he was not medically stable (29). The investigators responded that at the time of enrolment, the patient presented a seric ammonium concentration compatible with the inclusion criteria described in the protocol (11, 24). The RAC also reproached the investigators that they had not described the cases of two to four monkeys who died during a pre-clinical study using an adenoviral vector with titres 20 times higher than those used in the human clinical trial in question (24, 28). The investigators then stated that the adenoviral vector used in the monkeys was a vector bearing a deletion of the E1 gene and affected by a heat-sensitive mutation of the E2 gene, whereas in the clinical trial, they had used a vector which, in their opinion, presented relatively fewer immune problems, i.e. a third generation adenoviral vector (E1, E3 et E4) (16, 18, 24, 71).

Finally, the RAC declared that the investigators did not report to the FDA in due time the observation that three of the patients being treated had a stage III transitory hepatic impairment (4, 18, 25).

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

27/06/2000 -P 10/20-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> As a reminder, Interleukin 6 was linked to ARDS and, furthermore, the macrophage cells (cells involved in the production of Interleukin 6) are highly infectable by the adenovirus (20).

The FDA expert, K. Zoon, concluded that the impact of these deviations from protocol on the death of the patient is not at all evident (24), but that the FDA would have stopped the inclusion of patients had they been advised of the side effects observed during the trial (28, 49).

As a result of the reproaches made against the investigators of the clinical trial for OTC deficiency, the FDA undertook an enquiry at the Institute for Human Gene Therapy (IHGT) of Pennsylvania University (34).

This enquiry revealed 18 violations of protocol in the manner in which the clinical trial was run; the main ones are as follows (72):

- 1. Patients were not informed of the inherent risks of this clinical trial (72).
- 2. Patients who had received the highest doses of the vector were not informed that no therapeutic effects had been observed in patients treated with lower doses of the vector (79, 64, 70).
- 3. Some patients (including the patient who died) had not given their informed consent (72).
- 4. The patient who died was not eligible according to the protocol of the clinical trial.
- 5. A conflict of interests exists between the investigators (J. Wilson) and a biotechnology company (Genova) (19)<sup>3</sup>.
- 6. Serious side effects were not reported to the FDA or to the RAC.
- 7. The dates do not tally for the patient signing the informed consent form and the signature of the witness  $(40)^4$ .
- 8. There was inadequate and insufficient patient monitoring (48, 59).

In practise, the FDA finally decided to suspend any new inclusion of patients in the clinical trials run by the IHGT (34, 35, 42) and called upon Prof. Wilson to justify his actions with regard to these violations of protocol (40).

The President of Pennsylvania University declared that they wish to cooperate with the FDA and the RAC; he demanded that an extra-muros committee of scientific experts be formed to re-evaluate the gene therapy clinical trials run by the IHGT (36, 62).

Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM

27/06/2000 -P 11/20-

\_

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> J. Wilson is the founder and consultant of the Genova company, a firm which provided 20% of the IHGT research budget.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> In a clinical trial, when there is informed consent, a witness must confirm that the patient has clearly understood the clinical trial.

#### Creation of the Public Health Subcommittee of the US Senate

In view of the extent of the enquiry into the gene therapy trials run by the IHGT, a US Senate sub-committee has been set up to assess the protection of patients included in gene therapy trials and to restore public confidence in the national gene therapy programme (45).

One of the first steps taken by this committee has been to demand a list of side effects observed in all the gene therapy clinical trials (36, 42).

A list of 691 side effects was submitted, whereas only 39 side effects were reported to the RAC (NIH) (41, 42, 52, 61). The different deleterious side effects occurring when using adenoviral vectors are:

- 1. ARDS developed in a patient suffering from cystic fibrosis treated with an adenoviral vector delivered by aerosol (1993) (16)
- 2. Stage III transitory hepatic impairment (18)
- 3. Coagulation problems with a reduction of the blood concentration in platelets (14, 20, 40)
- 4. Hypotension and tachycardia (40).

Several deaths were also reported in the clinical trials held for the treatment of ischemic myocardia, but these deaths were attributed to the pathology itself and not to the treatment (12, 21).

Deaths were also observed in the treatment of cancer, but the investigators attributed these deaths to the pathology although, in the majority of the cases, the autopsy did not confirm this diagnosis (41, 44, 47).

As a result, the sub-committee reproached the NIH (RAC) and the FDA for not having tracked these side effects (52, 53) and for not having co-ordinated their efforts (59). On 9 February 2000, President Clinton brought into question the operation of the NIH and the FDA and requested a revaluation of the guidelines for gene therapy (68) and a clarification of the roles of the FDA and the NIH (51), in order to have improved supervision of gene therapy clinical trials (63).

#### Spontaneous stopping of gene therapy clinical trials

In this context, some clinical and scientific institutions have spontaneously stopped their gene therapy clinical trials.

From December 1999, the Cystic Foundation association stopped two clinical trials using the adenovirus as a therapeutic vector (58).

On 28 January 2000, the Muscular Dystrophy association announced that it was suspending its clinical trials run at the IHGT.

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

27/06/2000 -P 12/20-

Prof. R. Junghans of Harvard University Medical School, Boston, announced the suspension of clinical trials in order to rewrite the protocols so as to exclude patients presenting cardiac problems (45).

In February 2000, M. Rosenbladt, President of the Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center announced a provisional stop to the various gene therapy clinical trials treating cancer, haemophilia and coagulation factor genetic defects (65).

Finally, more recently, the University of Florida stopped a clinical trial using a cationic liposome (Allovectin-7) as the therapeutic vector for melanoma, following autopsy results which did not confirm that death occurred as a result of the pathology (81).

#### Ethical evaluation of gene therapy

Although the bioethical evaluation of clinical protocols in Belgium is the prerogative of local approved ethics committees, it is nonetheless true that the authorisations for gene therapy clinical trials issued by virtue of regional and/or federal regulations of biosafety are issued on condition that the presidents of the afore-mentioned committees certify to the Biosafety Council that the review of the dossiers, from a bioethical point of view, took place in parallel and independently of the biosafety evaluation.

The future GCP directive will propose a European and Belgian legal foundation to this situation and more especially a legal co-responsibility for these committees with regard to decisions to issue an authorisation.

As a result, and in order to avoid that the Biosafety Council be accused of being short-sighted with regard to the gene therapy dossiers, it is useful to present briefly a list of essential references related to the results of the enquiry into the management of protocols for gene therapy in the United States of America.

Given the modest results of the therapeutic effects of gene therapy, as confirmed by Dr A. Paterson, FDA Director (23), and in the light of the concern to preserve patient security (33), some promoters of American medical ethics have raised the problem of misinformation given to patients included in these clinical trials (50).

The 'marketing' trend observed in the development of gene therapy has been to minimise the risks and accentuate the therapeutic benefits, probably as a result of pressure from investors (60) and the investigators involved in the projects.

According to Dr A. Shamoo of the University of Maryland, therapeutic trials of gene therapy are not riskier than any other clinical trial (74).

However, as Prof. V. Ramalingaswani states, ethical values must take precedence over the development of new therapeutic technologies (75).

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

27/06/2000 -P 13/20-

In this climate of reviewing the issues of the sociological aspects of gene therapy, some ethics experts have requested a voluntary moratorium on all gene therapy clinical trials (66).

An American lobby group (Foundation Economic Trends) proposed this moratorium to the NIH, but there has been no response to it at the present time (83, 85).

#### Consequences in the USA

In order to maximise the security of patients included in gene therapy protocols in the USA, the following decisions and actions have been taken (77, 78, 94, 95):

Information concerning gene therapy clinical trials must remain in the public domain (55).

This public information must also include details of the side effects observed during the trials (55, 57).

The NIH must ensure the distribution of this information, which will be featured on a website (57).

The FDA and the NIH must also verify the adequacy of patient monitoring during the trials (79, 94).

The NIH has strengthened its system of inspecting gene therapy clinical trials (60); there will be random selection of the clinical trials to be inspected (77, 94).

The NIH must ensure that researchers respect the obligation to report all side effects whether related or not to the pathology being treated (95).

Finally, the NIH and the FDA are going to organise Gene Transfer Safety symposiums; these critical forums will analyse the clinical and pre-clinical data of the research into gene therapy.

#### References

#### Internet references

(The majority of these "bookmarks" are now out-of-date, therefore, please refer to the 'paper' version supplied in the appendix)

- 1. Teen Dies Undergoing Gene Therapy, Washington Post 29-Sep-99
  <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/health/daily/sept99/gene29.htm">http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/health/daily/sept99/gene29.htm</a>
- 2. Patient's death halts gene therapy study, Associated Press 29-Sep-99 http://cnn.com/HEATH/9909/29/gene.therapy.death.ap/index.html
- 3. Patient Dies While Underdoing gene therapy, New York Times 29-Sep-99
  <a href="http://www.nytimes.com.library/national/science/092999sci-gene-therapy.html">http://www.nytimes.com.library/national/science/092999sci-gene-therapy.html</a>
- 4. Penn gene therapy death leads to inquiries, Philadelphia Inquirer 30-Sep-99
  <a href="http://www.phillynews.com/inquirer/99/Sep/30/front\_page/GENE30.html">http://www.phillynews.com/inquirer/99/Sep/30/front\_page/GENE30.html</a>

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

27/06/2000 -P 14/20-

- 5. Gene Therapy Seen As Risky, Washington Post 30-Sep-99
  http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/health/sept99/gene30.htm
- 6. Another Chance for Gene Therapy? Wired News 1-Oct-99
  <a href="http://www.wired.com/news/news/technology/medtech/story/22036.html">http://www.wired.com/news/news/technology/medtech/story/22036.html</a>
- 7. A Promise Unfulfilled, New York Times 2-Oct-99
  <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/library/national/science/100299sci-week.html">http://www.nytimes.com/library/national/science/100299sci-week.html</a>
- 8. Good News, Bad News: The Mixed Bag of Research Advances, CNN Interactive 4-Oct-99 http://cnn.com.health/bioethics/9910/research.advances/
- 9. FDA suspends gene therapy studies after Penn death, Associated Press 11-Oct-99 <a href="http://cnn.com/HEALTH/9910/11/genestudyhalted.ap/index.html">http://cnn.com/HEALTH/9910/11/genestudyhalted.ap/index.html</a>
- 10. Patient's Death Stops Gene Therapy Studies, New York Times 12-Oct-99
  <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/library/national/science/101299sci-gene-therapy.html">http://www.nytimes.com/library/national/science/101299sci-gene-therapy.html</a>
- 11. After Gene Therapy Death, Investigators Ponder What Went Wrong, The Scientist 25-Oct-99

  <a href="http://www.the-scientist.library.upenn.edu/yr1999/oct/smaglik\_p1\_991025.html">http://www.the-scientist.library.upenn.edu/yr1999/oct/smaglik\_p1\_991025.html</a>
- 12. U.S. Moves to Require Disclosure of Gene Tests, New York Times 30-Oct-99
  <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/library/national/science/health/103099gen-therapy.html">http://www.nytimes.com/library/national/science/health/103099gen-therapy.html</a>
- 13. Gene therapy deaths hidden, 3-Nov-00.

  http://abcnews.go.com:80/sections/living/DailyNews/genetherapy\_000130
   .html.
- 14. A Death Puts Gene Therapy Under Increasing Scrutiny, New York Times 4-Nov-99.

  <a href="http://www.nytimes.comlibrary/national/science/health/110499hth-gene-therapy.html">http://www.nytimes.comlibrary/national/science/health/110499hth-gene-therapy.html</a>
- 15. Waiting to battle a disease again, Mother had hopes pinned on halted gene trial at Penn, Philadelphia Inquirer 6-Nov-99.

  http://phillynews.com/inquirer/99/Nov/06/front\_page/OTC06.htm
- 16. The Biotech Death of Jesse Gelsinger, New York Times Magazine 28-Nov-99. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/library/magazine/home.19991128mag-stolberg.html">http://www.nytimes.com/library/magazine/home.19991128mag-stolberg.html</a>
- 17. New Information on Gene Patient's Death Fails to Resolve Mystery, New York Times 2-Dec-99.

  <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/library/national/science/120299sci-gene-patient.html">http://www.nytimes.com/library/national/science/120299sci-gene-patient.html</a>
- 18. Researchers Claim No Error in Gene Therapy Death, Washington Post 2-Dec-99. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/national/feed/a6233-1999dec2.htm
- 19. Penn gene therapy destroyed teen's lungs, Philadelphia Inquirer 2-Dec-99. <a href="http://www.philynews.com/inquirer/99/Dec/02/front\_page/WILSON02.htm">http://www.philynews.com/inquirer/99/Dec/02/front\_page/WILSON02.htm</a>

27/06/2000 -P 15/20-

- 20. How a worried medical team pinpointed what went wrong, Philadelphia Inquirer 2-Dec-99.
  - http://phillynews.com/inquirer/99/Dec/02/front\_page/GENE02.htm
- 22. Gene Therapy: The Broken Promise?, ABC World News Tonight 8-Dec-99.

  http://www.abcnews.go.com/onair/WorldNewsTonight/wnt\_991208\_CL\_GeneTh
  erapy\_feature.html
- 23. Gene therapy hearing begins: Victim's father defend researchers, 8-Dec-99. ABCNEWS.com.
- 24. Penn denies therapy lapse killed teen, Philadelphia Inquirer 9-Dec-99. http://www.phillynews.com/inquirer/99/Dec/09/frot\_page/GENE09.htm
- 25. Gene Researcher Defends Test on Teen, Washington Post 9-Dec-99.

  <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/cgi-bin/gx.cgi/AppLogic+FTContentServer">http://www.washingtonpost.com/cgi-bin/gx.cgi/AppLogic+FTContentServer</a> ?pagename=article&articleid=http:

  //washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/health/A33113-1999Dec8.html
- 26. Tribute and Apologies in Gene Therapy Death, New York Times 10-Dec-99. <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/library/national/science/health/121099hth-gene-therapy.html">http://www.nytimes.com/library/national/science/health/121099hth-gene-therapy.html</a>
- 27. Researchers Apologize in Gene Treatment, Washington Post 10-Dec-99.

  http://www.washingtonpost.com/cgibin/gx.cgi/AppLogic+FTContentServer ?pagename=article&articleid=http:
  //washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/health/A38548-1999Dec9.html
- 28. Gene therapy researchers defend trial after death of patient, CNN 10-Dec-99. http://cnn.com/1999/HEALTH/12/10/gene.therapy.01/index.html
- 29. New Rules for Gene Therapy, Associated Press 10-Dec-99. ABCNEWS.com.
- 30. Gene Therapy Firms Resist Publicity, Washington Post 11-Dec-99.

  http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/WPlate/1999-12/11/0361-121199-idx.html
- 31. Humility at the Frontier of Gene Therapy, US News Dec-99. http://www.usnews.com/usnews/issue/991220/therapy.htm
- 32. NIH summit turns up heat on gene therapist, HMS Beagle 14-Dec-99. <a href="http://www.biomednet.com/hmsbeagle/68/daly/sreport#gene">http://www.biomednet.com/hmsbeagle/68/daly/sreport#gene</a>
- 33. Aftermath of Tragedy: Researchers, government officials review gene therapy trials, The Scientist 10-Jan-00.

  http://www.the-scientist.library.upenn.edu/yr2000/jan/halim\_p6\_000110.html
- 34. Government halts Penn gene therapy, Philadelphia Inquirer 22-Jan-99 <a href="http://www.phillynews.com/inquirer/2000/Jan/22/front\_page/GENE22.htm">http://www.phillynews.com/inquirer/2000/Jan/22/front\_page/GENE22.htm</a>
- 35. FDA suspends trials at gene-therapy lab, CNN 22-Jan-99. http://cnn.com/2000/HEALTH/01/22/gen.therapy/index.html

- 36. Gene Therapy Ordered Halted at University, New York Times 22-Jan-00.

  <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/library/national/science/012200sci.gene.resear\_ch.html">http://www.nytimes.com/library/national/science/012200sci.gene.resear\_ch.html</a>
- 37. U. Pennsylvania responds to federal government's allegations of research protocol violations, 27-Jan-00.

  http://news.excite.com/news/uw/000127/university-education-123
- 38. Youth's death shakes new field of gene experiments on humans, 27-Jan-00.

  <a href="http://www10.nytimes.com">http://www10.nytimes.com</a> :80/library/national/science/012700sci-gene-therapy.html
- 39. MDA suspends funding of gene therapy initiative, 28-Jan-00. http://news.exite.com/news/pr/000128/az-mda-gene-inititive
- 40. Experts debate impact of FDA charges against Penn, 28-Jan-00. http://news.exite.com/news/uw/000128/university-319
- 41. Gene Test Deaths Not Reported promptly, Washington Post 31-Jan-00. http://washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/articles/A51427-2000Jan30.html
- 42. Gene Therapy Under Fire: Senate Subcommittee Hearing to Focus on Oversight, ABC News 31-Jan-00.

  http://abcnews.go.com/sections/living/DailyNews/genetherapy\_000130.html
- 43. Senate Probes Gene Therapy Lab, Wired News 31-Jan-00. http://www.wired.com/news/technology/0,1282,33920,00.html
- 44. Reports of gene therapy effects up, 31-Jan-00. http://news.exite.com/news/ap/000131/17/gene-therapy
- 45. Researchers scrutinize gene therapy, 31-Jan-00. http://news.exite.com/news/r/000131/04/science-science-genetherapy
- 46. Gene Therapy Setback, Scientific American February issue.

  http://www.sciam.com/2000/0200issue/0200techbus5.html
- 47. Deaths in gene test went unreported, 1-Feb-00. http://www.iht.com :80/IHT/TODAY/TUE/IN/gene.2.html
- 48. Protecting patients in research trials, MSNBC 2-Feb-00. http://www.msnbc.com/news/365368.asp?cp1=1
- 49. Penn gene-therapy subject feeling betrayed, Philadelphia Inquirer 2-Feb-00.

  http://www.phillynews.com/inquirer/2000/Feb/02/front\_page/DOLORES02.h
  tm
- 50. Father of gene therapy participant says researchers acted 'irresponsibly', CNN 2-Feb-00. http://www.cnn.com/2000/HEALTH/02/02/gene.therapy.02/index.html
- 51. A Mixed Record: Some Success for Gene Therapy, ABC News 2-Feb-00.

  http://abcnews.go.com/sections/living/DailyNews/gene\_hearing000202.ht
  ml
- 52. Accusations in gene therapy death, 2-Feb-00. http://news.exite.com/news/ap/000202/16/gene-therapy-teen

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

27/06/2000 -P 17/20-

- 53. Agency failed to monitor patients in gene research, 2-Feb-00.

  http://www10.nytimes.com :80/library/national/science/health/020200ht
  h-gene-therapy.html
- Harmonized reporting of serious adverse events in gene therapy trials urged by the American society of gene therapy, 2-Feb-00.

  http://news.exite.com/news/pr/000202/wi-asgt-report
- 55. An unknown risk: Father of patient who died testifies to congress, 2-Feb-00. ABCNEWS.com.
- 56. Gene therapists misled him U.S. victim's father, 2-Feb-00. http://biz.yahoo.com/rf/000202/bsp.html
- 57. Congress told of more injuries in gene therapy trials, 2-Feb-00. http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/20000202/h1/lwb\_6.html
- 58. Senators Press for Answers on Gene Therapy, New York Times 3-Feb-00.

  http://www.nytimes.com/library/national/sience/health/020300hth-genetherapy.html
- 59. Gene-therapy guidelines unheeded, panel is told, Philadelphia Inquirer 3-Feb-00. http://www.phillynews.com/inquirer/2000/Feb/03/front\_page/GENE03.htm
- 60. Health agency pledges to boost gene therapy trials oversight, Baltimore Sun 3-Feb-00 <a href="http://www.sunspot.net/cgi-bin/gx.cgi/AppLogic+FTContentServer?section=news&pagename=story&storyid=1150220202700">http://www.sunspot.net/cgi-bin/gx.cgi/AppLogic+FTContentServer?section=news&pagename=story&storyid=1150220202700</a>
- 61. Accusations in gene therapy death, 3-Feb-00. http://news.exite.com/news/ap/000203/02/gene-therapy-teen
- 62. Board to review clinical trials, 3-Feb-00.

  http://www.phillynews.com :80/daily\_news/2000/Feb/03/local/GENE03.htm
- 63. His son, died in Penn experiment: Wasn't told gene work was risky, dad says, 3-Feb-00. <a href="http://www.phillynews.com">http://www.phillynews.com</a> :80.daily\_news/2000/Feb/03/national/GENE03. <a href="http://www.phillynews.com">httm</a>
- 64. Put light on gene therapy, 5-Feb-00. http://www.latimes.com :80/cgi-bin/print.cgi
- 65. Mass. Gene therapy trials suspended, 7-feb-00. http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/ap/20000207/hl/gene\_therapy\_2.html
- 66. Medical ethicist says halt gene therapy, Boston Herald 8-Feb-00. <a href="http://www.bostonherald.com/bostonherald/health/gene02082000.htm">http://www.bostonherald.com/bostonherald/health/gene02082000.htm</a>
- 67. More Gene Therapy Experiments are Suspended, Washington Post 8-Feb-00. http://washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/health/A22266-2000Feb7.html
- 68. President Clinton orders gene-therapy review move-up, Associated Press 9-Feb-00. <a href="http://phillynews.com/inquirer/2000/Feb/09/national/THERAPY09.htm">http://phillynews.com/inquirer/2000/Feb/09/national/THERAPY09.htm</a>
- 69. Gene therapy errors went unreported, Washington Post 11-Feb-00.

  http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/Wplate/2000-02/11/1121-021100idx.html

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

27/06/2000 -P 18/20-

- 70. Best hope or broken promise? 14-Feb-00. http://www.usnews.com :80/usnews/issue/000214/gene/htm
- 71. Penn addresses FDA's shutdown of gene therapy, cites ambiguity, Philadelphia Inquirer 15-Feb-00.

  http://www.phillynews.com/inquirer/2000/Feb/15/front\_page/GENE15.htm
- 72. Gene therapy trials: pressing for answers, HMS Beagle 18-Feb-00. http://www.biomednet.com/hmsbeagle/72/viewpts/pressbox
- 73. FDA erred in gene therapy suspension, San Francisco Chronicle 23-Feb-00. © 2000 San Francisco Chronicle Page A21
- 74. Duke proceeds slowly with gene therapy research after Penn death, 23-Feb-00. http://news.excite.com :80/news/uw/000223/tech-202
- 75. Ethical values should guide physicians, The Hindu 27-Feb-00.

  http://www.indiaserver.com :80/thehindu/2000/02/27/stories/0227000k.h
  tm
- 76. Gene-therapy consent HMS Beagle 3-Mar-00. http://www.biomednet.com/hmsbeagle/73/viewpts/letters#consent
- 77. Regulators take steps to make gene therapy safer, Science Headlines 8-Mar-00. http://dailynews.yahoo.com.h/nm/20000308/sc/health\_genetherapy\_3.html
- 78. Federal agencies develop new safeguards for gene therapy, USA today 8-Mar-00. <a href="http://www.usatoday.com/usaonline/20000308/200796s.htm">http://www.usatoday.com/usaonline/20000308/200796s.htm</a>
- 79. Monitoring gene therapy: Agencies propose more cheks, meeting, abc NEWS.com 8-Mar-00.

  http://www.abcnews.go.com/sections/living/DailyNews/genetherapy000308.html
- 80. FDA rule spurred by Penn: Gene therapy to be monitored for safety, The Inquirer 8-Mar-00.

  http://www.phillynews.com/daily\_news/2000/Mar/08/national/GENE08.htm
- 81. Two gene therapy studies halted, Washington Post 9-Mar-00. http://wwww.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/articles/A35551-2000Mar8.html
- 82. St. Jude halts two more gene therapy trials, Health Headlines 9-Mar-00. http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/20000309/hl/wb\_6.html
- 83. Gene therapy panel doesn't vote, Health Headlines 10-Mar-00 <a href="http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/ap/20000310/hl/gene\_therapy\_22.html">http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/ap/20000310/hl/gene\_therapy\_22.html</a>
- 84. Parents plead for gene therapy for daughter, The Inquirer 10-Mar-00. http://phillynews.com :80/daily\_news/2000/Mar/10/national/GENE10.htm
- 85. U.S. experts reject halt to gene therapy, Science Headlines 10-Mar-00. http://dailynews.yahoo.com/h/nm/20000310/sc/health\_genetherapy\_5.html
- 86. St. Jude halts two more neuroblastoma gene therapy trials, Newsline Reuters Health Information 11-Mar-00.

  <a href="http://jama.ama-">http://jama.ama-</a>

assn.org :80/special/hiv/newsline/reuters/03107802.htm

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

- 87. On gene therapy, American Scientist May/Jun 1999
  http://www.scienceweek.com/search/reports1/gastamp.htm
- 88. Humility at the frontier. A comeuppance for genetic therapy. Cannon A, US News World Rep, 1999 Dec 20; 127(24): 60.
- 89. Jesse Gelsinger. 3-Dec-99
  <a href="http://www.med.upenn.edu/ihgt/jesse.html">http://www.med.upenn.edu/ihgt/jesse.html</a>
- 90. Preliminary findings reported on the death of Jesse Gelsinger. 3-Dec-99 http://www.med.upenn.edu/ihgt.findings.html

#### 'Paper' references

- 91. Tighter watch urged on adenoviral vector... Paul Smaglik, Nature vol 402, 16 December 1999, 707.
- 92. Gene therapy death prompts review of adenovirus vector. Eliot Marshall, Science, vol 286, 17 December 1999, 2244-2245.
- 93. Researchers and regulators reflects on first gene therapy death. Tom Hollon, Nature Medicine vol 6 January 2000, 6.
- 94. Initiatives cited to protect gene therapy trial patients, 13-Mar-00 pp26-27
- 95. Statement of Amy Patterson, M.D. Director office of Biotechnology Activities National Institutes of Health, Department of Health and Human Services before the Subcommittee on Public Health Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions, United States Senate, February 2, 2000
- 96. Evaluating the potential of germ line transmission after intravenous administration of recombinant adenovirus in the C3H mouse. Ye X, Gao GP, Pabin C, Raper SE, Wilson JM. Hum Gene Ther 1998 Sep 20; 9(14): 2135-42

Section de Biosécurité et Biotechnologie Rue Juliette Wytsmanstraat, 14 - B 1050 Brussels - BELGIUM Tél: 32-2-642.52.93 | Fax: 32-2-642.52.92 | Email: helpsbb@sbb.ihe.be | Web server: http://biosafety.ihe.be

27/06/2000 -P 20/20-